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Abstract 
Mentors play important roles with their mentees’ career development, psychosocial as well as role 
modelling. They assist novice entrepreneurs to identify opportunity in business. Yet, there are a small 
number of researches focusing on mentoring impacts especially among university students. This is 
vital to increase students’ interests to be involved in entrepreneurship activities and becoming 
entrepreneurs. Besides, it has been the national agenda of many countries to embed 
entrepreneurship at the universities level due to graduate employability issue. This agenda not only 
focusing on job creation only but also equipping students with entrepreneurial mindset and skills.  
The objective of this study is to review the literature on types of mentoring supports for engaging 
university students in entrepreneurship activities.  
Keywords: Mentoring, Mentoring Supports, Entrepreneurship Program, Entrepreneurship Activities. 
 
Introduction 
Entrepreneurship has become the heroes in improving economies and  to solve unemployment issues 
in many countries of the world (Nutu et al. 2016). Therefore, a number of universities and 
policymakers all over the world are encouraging entrepreneurship activities to stimulate economic 
growth and job creation (Eesley and Wang 2014). Recent studies found that it is important to focus 
on university-based entrepreneurship as it has impact on economy (Harhoff 1999; Shane 2004; 
Roberts and Eesley 2011; Eesley and Miller 2012). Numerous governments, universities and industry 
have participated and started the programmes which embedded mentoring as a prime component 
in boosting entrepreneurship (Eesley and Wang 2014). According to Edelman et al. (2016), education 
starts from the primary and secondary schools and even in the university. Chia (1996) points out that 
universities and business schools play an important role in cultivating the entrepreneurial 
imagination and mentoring as one of the methods that can be adopted in tying academic learning to 
real world by providing the links between pedagogical theories to actual business methods (Robinson 
and Haynes 1991). Based on past studies, entrepreneurship education is important by helping the 
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students to engage in entrepreneurship activities while studying and indirectly contributing to 
enhancement of students’ knowledge.  Literature also suggests that mentoring induces students’ 
likelihood to get involved in entrepreneurship activities. In Malaysian context, entrepreneurship has 
always been the priority of MOHE to stimulate innovation and entrepreneurship among educated 
individuals as MOHE is concerned with employability among the graduates. Research showed that 
most of the students after graduation failed to secure jobs. About 35 percent remains unemployed 
and majority of them are degree holders (Leo 2018). The unemployment has been one of the issues 
as the effects of the instability of the demand and the economic crisis. According to Chigunta (2001) 
and Schoof (2006), this problem has urged the societies to initiate self-job especially among the young 
generations. That is why the entrepreneurship has become one of the agendas and initiatives by the 
government. Through government agencies such as MOHE, the entrepreneurship subject has 
become one of the core subjects at the university. Starting from 1 January 2017, students from the 
public and private higher learning institutions will be exempted from any fees when they register 
their new ventures at the Companies Commissions of Malaysia (Companies Commissions of Malaysia 
2016). This initiative highlights the government’s intention to get students engage in 
entrepreneurship activities while studying. Many universities around the world have met the 
challenge to become a more ‘entrepreneurial university’ by setting up university-centred innovation 
systems in their economy, locality and regionality (Etzkowitz et al. 2000; Rasmussen et al. 2006). 
These new trends make the number of entrepreneurships programmes in universities to increase 
rapidly including Malaysian universities. However, the students need to be guided. Literature 
highlights that lack of management skills for novice entrepreneurs is one of the main reasons for a 
business’ failure. This is due to their inexperience in dealing with problems and managing limited 
resources. As a result, they outsourced so many tasks such as marketing, product and services 
development, and human resource management (Gartner et al.1999). According to Nutu et al. 
(2016), many of the entrepreneurial skills need to be learned outside the classroom. Thus, it is 
important for the entrepreneurs to learn from someone through mentoring or programmes and 
entrepreneurs’ clubs. Nonetheless, in the entrepreneurship literature, mentoring has been given a 
little attention (St-Jean and Audet 2009; Gordon 2007; Ozgen and Baron 2007; St-Jean and Audet 
2012; St-Jean et al. 2017). They also suggest that mentors can assist novice entrepreneurs to identify 
opportunity in business. Yet, there are a small number of the research focusing on mentoring impacts 
on start-up process. In addition, St-Jean et al. (2017) asserts that research on formal mentoring 
should be implemented by the university to increase students’ interests in becoming entrepreneurs. 
The objective of this study is to review the types of mentoring supports literature among university 
students.  
 
Literature Review 
Mentoring Entrepreneurship  
Kram (1983) defines mentor as someone who is more senior than the mentee. These mentors usually 
already have vast experiences and succeeded in their fields. They coach junior mentees in various 
aspect including career development, psychosocial as well as role modelling. Gay (1994) defines 
mentoring as a relationship between the youth that give support, assistance, assistance or even 
guidance during the crisis phase of the other younger youth. In entrepreneurial mentoring, a mentor 
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does not involve in the business and mentoring entrepreneurs provide personalized, flexible support 
according to each situation (Cull 2006; St-Jean and Audet 2012; Sullivan 2000; Waters and Birrell 
2007). A role model function has been confirmed as the mentoring function in the context of 
entrepreneurship (St-Jean 2011). According to Cull (2006), mentors’ experiences avoid mentees from 
making costly errors in businesses.  Mentors provide psychological and career-related functions. In 
psychological function, mentors give reflection, reassurance, motivation and confidant. In 
entrepreneurial career-related function, mentors assist mentees in integration, information support, 
confrontation and guide (St-Jean 2011). According to Cope and Watts (2000), mentoring is a learning 
intervention that has relation to the entrepreneurs who have experience and reactions towards 
critical incidents or situation that will be important in the learning process. Mentors can enhance the 
learning process by converting their own knowledge into the compatible form to their mentees 
(Morrison and Bergin-Seers 2002). Furthermore, mentoring is most relevant towards entrepreneurs’ 
personal development (Hudson-Davies et al. 2002) because not only mentors become positive role 
models but also, they inspire their mentees to emulate them (Lockwood et al. 2002). The literature 
review on entrepreneurship mentoring shows that mentoring gives support to those in learning or 
been called as protégé. It also shows a positive relationship that mentoring provide benefits to 
students in the context of university. In short, mentoring is a form of support for entrepreneurs (St-
Jean and Audet 2009). 
 
Mentoring Support That Influence Students to Be Involved in Entrepreneurship Activities 
Past research shows that finance, motivation and social networking are the types of mentoring 
support needed by students to be involved in entrepreneurship activities. Gibson (2005) states that 
mentoring is different from other types of support as the mentor plays an important role in giving an 
absolute support and not just part of it. Likewise, many programs which involved mentoring have 
been developed in big organizations generally comprises of financial and networking supports. In this 
research context, finance, motivation and networking are identified as the types of students’ 
mentoring support which influenced students get involved in entrepreneurship activities. 
 
Finance 
The role of mentoring supports for young people are not only coming from the family, society and 
company or business but also the universities. It has become the responsibility of the universities as 
many nations and regions already have the policies to encourage university’s based new ventures 
(Grimaldi et al. 2011). This initiative leads to an increase in the number of spin-offs companies 
(Clarysse et al. 2005). Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) becomes an actor in 
entrepreneurial ecosystems in which it has high number of prospering technology ventures (Mason 
and Brown 2014). There are several characteristics that are critical to MIT success such as venture 
capital and extensive participation of government in shaping science and technology, and an 
entrepreneurial culture (Lee et al. 2000; O’Shea et al. 2007). Reynolds and Miller (1992) identify that 
two of the four important keys during the firm establishment are intention or commitment and 
financing. Previous studies also highlight that young entrepreneurs may have difficulties in funding 
start-ups because of inexperience and lack of skills to acquire credit facility (European Commission 
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2005; Schoof and Semlali 2008). Thus, this research emphasizes on the importance of financial 
support in university to influence students to get involved in entrepreneurship activities. 
 
Social Networking 
Past research claims that entrepreneurs regularly use networks to obtain ideas and converge 
information to identify entrepreneurial opportunities (Birley 1985; Smeltzer et al. 1991; Singh et al. 
1999; Hoang and Young 2000). Networks can be used to access capital (Light 1984; Zimmer and 
Aldrich 1987; Bates and Bates 1997) although most research give attention to accessibility to 
intangible resources. Bruderl and Preisendorfer (1998) claim that network relations equip 
entrepreneurs with emotional support in terms of risk-taking and this mindset helps to increase 
persistence to stay in business (Gimeno et al. 1997). Woodward (1988) states that social networks 
play important roles in establishing and sustaining businesses, and successful entrepreneurs allocate 
more time in developing network contacts.  Networks can be used for different purposes. One of the 
most significant purposes is providing access to entrepreneurial competencies in the new venture 
creation context (Hallen and Eisenhardt 2012). During this early stage of business formation, the 
development of competencies is necessary to make the changes from academic research to the 
exploitation and exploration of opportunities (Vohora et al. 2004). Social networks provide 
entrepreneurs with access to distribution channels, knowledge and support to help entrepreneurs 
develop their firms. Fernández-Péreza et al. (2015) state that in promoting academics interest 
towards new business ventures, business and personal networks have relatively positive impacts. 
Subsequently, the researchers have different opinion to what extent and how depth social networks 
have effects on opportunity recognition of an individual (Kingsley and Malecki 2004; Parker 2008). 
Certainly, exposure of social networks towards more opportunities can directly help new business 
(Audretcsch et al. 2008; Davidsson and Honig 2003). Thus, developing a social network through 
conferences, clubs or associations seminars and workshops related to entrepreneurship, students 
gain advantage in term of readiness towards starting up their firms in future.  
 
Motivation 
To face risks, entrepreneurs need to be mentally tough. In terms of psychosocial support, 
entrepreneurs receive support of others to share, trust, accept and feel as part of a group, and make 
friends (Leck et al. 2009; Witry et al. 2013). The mentor’s presence can be considered as an expert 
which allows the start-up entrepreneurs to enhance or construct mental models (St-Jean and Audet 
2012). McGregor and Tweed’s (2002) study on businesswomen mentoring activities states that the 
mentors also provide motivation. In other studies, entrepreneurs receive psychosocial support in 
form of counselling and friendship (Kram 1988; Pellegrini and Scandura 2005). In retrospect, students 
who are not involved in entrepreneurship training or mentoring are lacking motivation. In fact, 
students with higher motivation are likely to be involved in entrepreneurship activities (Choo and 
Wong 2006; McClelland 1961; Pihie and Sanni 2009). To motivate students towards entrepreneurial 
readiness, students must have a motivation (Choo and Wong 2006). Motivation has a significant 
impact towards readiness on new venture creation. There are several components in entrepreneurial 
motivation that are identified in past studies including achievement motivation as one of the crucial 
factors that motivates individuals to entrepreneurship (Coduras et al. 2016; Ismail et al. 2012; Ruiz et 
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al. 2016). McClelland (1961) states that achievement motive inspires entrepreneurship activity 
compared to profit motive.  
 
Entrepreneurship Activities 
Entrepreneurial activities can be translated as basic human activities whereas achievement is a 
creative process (Johannisson 2011; Lumpkin 2011; Steyeart 2007). Various models on 
entrepreneurship education programmes can be found in the national education system such as in 
primary and secondary schools, vocational institutions, tertiary and university levels. The models are 
developed informally inside the economy by targeting the unemployed person, potential young 
entrepreneurs (Haftendorn and Salzano 2004). Entrepreneurial education must be mixed with 
national curriculum in primary, secondary, vocational and higher education to increase and create 
awareness in education institutions. The start-up programmes allows government to cultivate 
positives perspectives on entrepreneurship activities for youths (Haftendorn and Salzano 2004). 
Mentors’ support towards mentees helps to eliminate fears or concerns related to entrepreneurship 
activities (Kyrgidou et al. 2013) as mentees develop confident and security in eliminating the doubts 
(Kram 1988). Torrance (2013) highlights that the key ingredient needed by the university is to conduct 
entrepreneurship events by involving all university members. This is because entrepreneurship 
activities become more important especially for education (Cahn 2008). Recent study finds that 
entrepreneurship training has positive significant towards identification of opportunity and 
entrepreneurial readiness when involves in entrepreneurship activities (Olugbola 2017). In the 
context of this research, mentoring supports may influence students to get involved in 
entrepreneurship activities. 
 
Conceptual Framework 
This study’s conceptual framework is developed based on the types of mentoring supports for 
engaging university students in entrepreneurship activities as discussed earlier in section 2.3 to 2.5. 
The mentoring supports are financial support, networking and motivation. The conceptual 
framework for the study is in Figure 1. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 1: Mentoring Support for Engaging University Students in Entrepreneurial Activities  
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Conclusion and Future Research 
Three types of mentoring supports are identified that encourage students to engage in 
entrepreneurship activities. The three mentoring supports that are found in this paper are financial 
support, networking and motivation.  For future research, other aspects of mentoring support should 
be highlighted as well as mentoring contexts such as in agencies. The future research can also focus 
on primary or secondary schools. Von Graevenitz et. al (2010) also states that the entrepreneurship 
education might convince people who are not keen in entrepreneurship to become entrepreneurs. 
Future research may focus on how mentoring can give confident to people who are not interested in 
entrepreneurship. 
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